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27th August, 2002

Dr Kathleen Dermody 

Secretary

Parilamentary Joint Committee on 

Corporations and Financial Service

Room SG.64

Parliament House

CANBERRA       ACT   2600

Dear Dr Dermody,

Council welcomes the opportunity to make this submission to the Inquiry.

Background

Lockhart Shire is a predominantly rural shire located in the Eastern Riverina of New South Wales.  The Shire headquarters are at Lockhart which is located 65km south west of Wagga Wagga. Other towns in the Shire include The Rock (28km south of Wagga Wagga) and Yerong Creek (42km south of Wagga Wagga).

Total population of the Shire is estimated at 3592 (2001 census).  The town of Lockhart has approximately 900 people, The Rock 850 and Yerong Creek 250.  The average age of the population is above the State and National average.

Existing Banking Facilities

Lockhart Township:
Commonwealth Bank Branch – full time




Westpac Bank Agency – full time




National Bank Branch – limited hours 3 days per week



    *
Community Bank (Bendigo) – new full time branch due to 

                            
due to open November 2002




IGA Supermarket – ATM available




Australia Post
- CBA Agency

The Rock Township:
Australia Post – CBA Agency

Yerong Creek: 
Yerong Creek Rural Supplies Agency

While the township of Lockhart is reasonably well served, the other towns in the Shire have very limited service.  This leads to a large amount of escape spending and loss of economic opportunity as people are forced to travel to other centres to do their banking.

The new Lockhart Community Bank (which will be a franchise of Bendigo Bank) came about as a result of a desire to keep business in the local area and a general community disenchantment with the major banks.

Additional Banking Facilities

There is perhaps the opportunity for a community bank to be established at The Rock provided the local people become involved in the same manner as they have in Lockhart.

In addition there is the possibility of a business (e.g. Australia Post Shops) become agencies for more than one bank.  There is a need however for any such agency to offer a complete range of banking services and not be merely a cash transaction centre.

A principal concern in the Lockhart community is that none of the existing banks offer ATM facilities.  In their current fee structure they charge customers $1.25 per transaction to use the ‘non-bank’ ATM at the local supermarket yet can charge fees up to $2.00 per transaction for over the counter withdrawals.   This fee structure places consumers in a no-win situation and is particularly harsh on low income earners.

Expansion Via New Technology

There appears to be an increasing willingness in the farming community to embrace computer technology and utilise the internet etc for banking. 

In country towns however, where the population has a high percentage of elderly people, use of new technology is not so evident.  The reasons for this include:-

· Many elderly people are on fixed incomes and cannot afford new technology;

· Lack of training in use of computers;

· Failing health, particularly eyesight, inhibits use;

· A desire/need for social interaction provided by face to face banking;

· A mistrust of computers;

· Privacy and security issues;

Level of Service in Rural/Regional Areas
There is no doubt that the level of banking service in many rural and regional areas is poor.  Similarly there are many suburbs in major cities which now have little or no service.
Banks appear to be driven solely by bottom line issues and have no regard for the social structure or stability of towns or suburbs.  When any business area loses its banking facilities there are devastating effects on other enterprises because consumers spend more of their income at whatever centre they visit to do their banking.

This Council supports the idea of a ‘social charter’ for banks.  Given the level of profits being earned by the banks there should not be a need for every branch to show a profit.  In any country town or suburban shopping area where there is currently only one bank, that bank should be required to keep its branch open.  Any losses made on a particular branch are tax deductible for the bank concerned.

To further emphasise this point it must be remembered that in most country towns and villages there is little or no public transport either within towns or between towns.  When a bank is closed rural people face far greater cost and travel penalties than city residents.

Summary

This Council does not have any magic answers but believes the Federal Government should devise some method of forcing the banks to accept a greater degree of social responsibility.  This may be by some form of regulatory process, by tax concessions or other incentives or, indeed, by a combination of these and other measures.

There must also be adequate safeguards put in place to prevent takeovers which have the potential to further reduce service levels.  The Bendigo Bank, for instance, has shown some degree of willingness to support rural areas by its ‘Community Bank’ franchising concept. As this becomes more popular and gains wider acceptance it will begin to eat into the profits of the major banks.  They must not be allowed to simply buy out the competition and then embark on another round of Branch or Agency closures.

Yours faithfully,

G.R. Jones

Manager Corporate Services

for THE GENERAL MANAGER

